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   STAFF REPORT   

     

     

 
Report To:  Board of Supervisors     Meeting Date:  February 18,  2016 

 
Staff Contact:  Vern L. Krahn, Senior Park Planner  (VKrahn@carson.org)  

 
Agenda Title:  For Possible Action:  To approve submittal of a grant application to the Nevada Department of 
Wildlife for a vault toilet restroom and associated site improvements for the Carson City Rifle and Pistol Range. 
 
Staff Summary:  Parks and Recreation Department staff is seeking approval from the Board of Supervisors to 
submit a grant application to the Nevada Department of Wildlife (NDOW) for a vault toilet restroom and 
associated site improvement for the Carson City Rifle and Pistol Range. The City’s grant policy requires any 
grant application over $25,000 be approved by the Board of Supervisors prior to a grant application submittal 
by City staff.    
 
Agenda Action:  Formal Action/Motion   Time Requested:  10 Minutes  

 
 

Proposed Motion  
I move to approve submittal of a grant application to the Nevada Department of Wildlife for a vault toilet 
restroom and associated site improvements for the Carson City Rifle and Pistol Range. 
 
Board’s Strategic Goal 
 Quality of Life 

 
Previous Action   
Not Applicable  

 
Background/Issues & Analysis   
Parks and Recreation Department staff is preparing to submit a grant application to NDOW in March, 2016 for a 
vault toilet and associated site amenities for the Carson City Rifle and Pistol Range.  The vault toilet will have 
both a men’s and women’s restroom.  The project will include the vault toilet, clearing/grubbing, site grading, 
concrete parking pad, and sidewalk for ADA accessibility to the toilet, and all the required striping and signage.  
The NDOW grant requires a 25% Non-Federal/City match.  If the City is awarded the grant, the required grant 
match will come from our project partner; the Carson City Foundation for Parks and Recreation/North Sierra 
Ladies Gun Club's Shootout Fundraiser and the City's Quality of Life (Q-18) Parks Capital - Rifle and Pistol Range 
account funds.  If the Board approves this grant application submittal, City staff will begin working on this new 
grant application in February.  A very preliminary cost estimate range for this project is between $55,000 and 
$60,000.  The deadline for submitting this grant application is March 11, 2016. 

 
Applicable Statute, Code, Policy, Rule or Regulation   
The City’s grant policy requires any grant application over $25,000 be approved by the Board of Supervisors             
prior to a grant application submittal by City staff.    
 
Financial Information 
Is there a fiscal impact?     Yes       No 
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If yes, account name/number:  There is no fiscal impact at this time .  However, if the City receives the NDOW 

grant there are funds available through the Carson City Foundation for Parks and Recreation/North Sierra 

Ladies Gun Club (Shootout Fundraiser: $3,454.50), the Nevada Law Enforcement Instructors Association 

(Donation: $2,756.00),  and the Quality of Life (Q-18) Parks Capital - Rifle and Pistol Range Project Account 

($21,912.25) to meet the finanical match requirements for this grant.      

Is it currently budgeted?     Yes       No 

Explanation of Fiscal Impact:  If the City receives the NDOW grant, staff will return later this year for the 

Board of Supervisors to accept the grant.    

Alternatives   
1)  Direct City staff not to apply for the NDOW grant.  
 
 

 

 

 

Board Action Taken: 
Motion: ______________________________ 1) _________________ Aye/Nay 

                   2) _________________ ________ 

           ________ 

           ________ 

           ________ 

           ________ 

___________________________ 

     (Vote Recorded By) 
 

 

 



 
PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION  

STAFF REPORT 
 

 
 
MEETING DATE: February 2, 2016 
 
AGENDA ITEM NUMBER: 3E 
 
APPLICANT: Scott Fahrenbruch, Deputy Director   
 Vern L. Krahn, Senior Park Planner  
 
REQUEST: For Possible Action:  To recommend to the Board of Supervisors 

approval of a grant application submittal to the Nevada Department of 
Wildlife for a vault toilet restroom and associated site improvements 
for the Rifle and Pistol Range and to authorize the Chairperson to sign 
a letter of support for the project. (Vern L. Krahn / Scott Fahrenbruch) 

  
 GENERAL DISCUSSION: In March, 2015 the Parks and Recreation Department submitted to the 

Nevada Department of Wildlife (NDOW) a grant application for 
security gates at the Carson City Rifle and Pistol Range.  Currently, 
the facility is experiencing a significant amount of vandalism at night. 
 In order to control access to the range after dark, our project will be 
proposing to install a solar powered security gate on Rifle Range 
Road approximately one mile from the range.  During the day, the 
gate would remain open but would automatically close at sunset and 
reopen at sunrise.  There will be a number of safety features 
associated with the gate, including sensors to allow vehicles to 
“escape”, if caught behind a closed gate after sunset.  In addition, 
there are multiple off-road two track roads accessing the range.  Staff 
will be using metal swing bar gates and large boulders to close this 
unauthorized access to the range from these two track roads.         

 
 Nick Marano, City Manager signed the $18,708 NDOW grant award 

documents for the City on September 22, 2015.  Currently, City staff 
has submitted the required paperwork for culture resource review on 
the project to the State Historic Preservation Office, the Washoe 
Tribe, and the Bureau of Land Management as required under the 
2012 Omnibus Public Lands Management Act Programmatic 
Agreement.  In addition, our department has started the process of 
contracting with a local fence company to install the gates.  Work is 
expected to begin this spring, and in order to meet the grant 
requirements, all work associated with this project will need to be 
completed by June 30, 2016. 

 
 Parks and Recreation Department staff is preparing to submit a 

second grant application to NDOW in March, 2016 for a vault toilet 
and associated site amenities for the Rifle and Pistol Range (Refer to 
Exhibit A).  The vault toilet will have both a men’s and women’s 
restroom.   

 



 
 The project will include the vault toilet, clearing/grubbing, site   
 grading, concrete parking pad, and sidewalk for ADA accessibility to 

the toilet, and all the required striping and signage.  The NDOW grant 
requires a 25% Non-Federal/City match.  This match will come from 
our two project partners: the Carson City Foundation for Parks and 
Recreation/North Sierra Ladies Gun Club – Shootout Fundraiser 
($3,454.00) and the Nevada Law Enforcement Instructors Association 
- Donation ($2,756.00). The Quality of Life (Q-18) Parks Capital - 
Rifle and Pistol Range project account will make up the match 
difference.  City staff will begin working on this new grant 
application in February.  A very preliminary cost estimate range for 
this project is between $55,000 and $60,000.  The deadline for 
submitting this grant application is March 11, 2016. 

  
 Staff is seeking a positive recommendation from the Parks and 

Recreation Commission to forward on to the Board of Supervisors. 
 The City’s grant policy requires any grant application over $25,000 be 

approved by the Board of Supervisors prior to a grant application 
submittal by City staff.  

 
RECOMMENDED ACTION:        I move to recommend to the Board of Supervisors approval of a grant 

application submittal to the Nevada Department of Wildlife for a 
vault toilet restroom and associated site improvements for the Rifle 
and Pistol Range and to authorize the Chairperson to sign a letter of 
support for the project. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
       (Revised: 02/03/2016) 




















